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You contacted the Iowa Attorney General's Office regarding the power of cities or counties to 
pass local regulations requiring patrons of business to wear masks. A similar question was 
answered by this office in a question from city officials in March of this year regarding the 
power of local officials to issue shelter in place orders. I have attached a copy of that analysis to 
this correspondence for your review. 

In this previous analysis, we determined that while the Statewide Disaster Emergency 
Proclamations are in place, the Governor retains the power to delegate, sub-delegate, or retain 
the administrative authority under Iowa Code Chapter 28C (Emergency Management) to issue 
directives of this nature. Please see Iowa Code Section 28C.6(8) (enclosed). Iowa Code Section 
135.144(3) and (9) (enclosed) empowers the Iowa Department of Public Health, in conjunction 
with the Governor, to take reasonable measures as necessary to prevent the transmission of 
infectious disease, to inform the public when a public health disaster has been declared or 
terminated, and to inform the public of the protective measures to take during the disaster. 

The Governor has addressed usage of personal protective equipment (PPE) in prior 
proclamations, including the proclamations of 5/25/2020 and 6/10/2020, which are still 
applicable and which provide that in re-opening of public use facilities and businesses that 
proprietors must adhere to hygiene practices and public health measures consistent with guidance 
issued by the Iowa Department of Public Health. Any local action or regulation would need to 
be consistent and compliant with the Governor's Proclamations and the Iowa Department of 
Public Health Directives in scope and remedies while the Governor's Emergency Proclamations 
are in place. 

Finally, local regulation of this nature, if not preempted under the current Emergency Disaster 
Proclamations, would likely be under the jurisdiction of local boards of health under their power 
under Iowa Code Section137.104(1)(b) (enclosed) to, "make and enforce such reasonable rules 
and regulations, not inconsistent with law and the rules of the state board, as may be necessary 
for the protection and improvement of the public health." 
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I hope you find this helpful in answering this question. Please be advised this contains the 
results of my research and analysis on your question but is not an official opinion of the Iowa 
Attorney General's Office. 

Best regards, 

Michael L. Bennett 
Assistant Iowa Attorney General 
PATC Division 
michael.bennett2@ag.iowa.gov 
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